
Press release – LIFE: Deal reached to
invest €5.4 billion in climate and
environmental projects

On Thursday, Parliament’s negotiating team agreed with member states on a
provisional deal on LIFE+, the only programme at EU-level solely dedicated to
the environment and climate. The deal will allow the Commission to start
preparing to implement the programme.

The total budget allocated for LIFE in the compromise on the 2021-2027
Multiannual Financial Framework is EUR 5.4 billion (current prices), of which
EUR 3.5 billion will go to environmental activities. EUR 1.9 billion will go
to climate action; 61% of the total budget must be climate-related. The
programme will contribute to mainstreaming climate actions and to achieving
the overall target of at least 30% of the EU budget expenditure supporting
climate objectives.

The programme aims to contribute to the shift towards a clean, circular,
energy-efficient, low-carbon and climate-resilient economy, including through
the transition to clean energy, to protect and improve the quality of the
environment and to halt and reverse biodiversity loss.

When granting funds, the Commission should prioritise projects that have a
clear cross border European interest and the highest potential of being
successfully replicated and taken up by the public or private sector or of
mobilising the largest investments. LIFE will also promote the use of green
public procurement.

Boosting biodiversity spending

LIFE will support many biodiversity projects and contribute to spending 7.5%
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of the annual EU budget on biodiversity objectives from 2024 and 10% in 2026
and 2027.

The Commission shall regularly monitor and report on mainstreaming of climate
and biodiversity objectives, including tracking the expenditure.

Quote

The rapporteur Nils Torvalds (Renew Europe, FI) said: “When we look at what
has been achieved by LIFE so far, it is clear that a bigger budget can help
us achieve even more in the future. Although I would have preferred an even
bigger budget for LIFE, I am very pleased that we have reached a new level of
commitment towards nature and climate, so the programme can continue to test
ideas and showcase future green solutions. LIFE can now mobilise additional
funding for actions on nature, climate and energy much better.”

Next steps

The provisional deal will now have to be adopted by Parliament’s Environment,
Public Health and Food Safety Committee and Plenary as well as the Council.

Background

The LIFE programme was launched in 1992 and is the only EU programme
dedicated specifically to environmental and climate action. It therefore
plays a crucial role in supporting the implementation of EU legislation and
policies in those areas by co-financing projects with European added value.

Press release – MEPs express support
for the priorities of the EU Security
Union Strategy
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The non-legislative resolution was adopted with 543 votes in favour 64 votes
against and 82 abstentions. It presents an overview of current security
issues, as identified by the Commission for the period 2020-2025 in the EU
Security Union strategy, including the fight against terrorism and organised
crime, child abuse on and offline, disinformation and hybrid threats, migrant
smuggling, action against illicit drugs and firearms trafficking.

MEPs consider that any new legislative proposal should be accompanied by a
comprehensive impact assessment, in particular on fundamental rights aspects.
They also stress that gender equality is crucial to combat radicalisation,
reduce domestic violence and child abuse. Gender equality should be included
further into the strategy as a preventative tool, they say.

Countering radicalisation to prevent terrorist attacks

MEPs welcome the Commission’s recent Counter-Terrorism Agenda and stress that
terrorism, irrespective of its nature, is a threat to democratic societies in
Europe and targets European values. A holistic approach to preventing and
countering radicalisation, combining security, education, social, cultural
and anti-discrimination policies involving all stakeholders is necessary,
MEPs believe.

Enhance Europol’s role

On the recently tabled proposal to update Europol’s mandate, the resolution
notes that the agency should have suitable tools to cooperate more
effectively with all partners. This should be seen as an opportunity to
strengthen Europol’s political accountability and enhance judicial and
parliamentary oversight. Moreover, MEPs call for adequate funding and
staffing of EU agencies in the Justice and Home Affairs field.

Step up the fight against child abuse online and offline
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By June 2021, MEPs expect the Commission to present a legislative proposal to
better detect and report online child sexual abuse. They reiterate
Parliament’s call to appoint an EU representative for children’s rights, who
should serve as a point of reference for all EU matters and policy related to
children.

Assess encryption rights and challenges

MEPs ask the Commission to assess whether a regulatory solution could be
found to enable lawful and targeted law-enforcement access to encrypted data
while complying with fundamental rights. They stress that end-to-end
encryption contributes to citizens’ privacy and is indispensable for
investigative journalists and whistle-blowers.

Quote

The rapporteur Juan Fernando LÓPEZ AGUILAR (S&D, ES) said : “The EP welcomes
the new EU Security Union Strategy but reminds the Commission that it must be
grounded in the values enshrined in Article 2 of Treaty on EU, including the
principles of democracy and the rule of law, and the Charter of Fundamental
Rights. There is already a significant legislative framework on internal
security, which means that efforts should now be devoted to ensuring existing
EU legislation is effectively implemented and enforced in all member states.”

Procedure: non-legislative resolution
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The resolution on adaptation to climate change will provide input on a new
adaptation strategy, expected from the Commission in 2021 as part of the
European Green Deal, and was approved with 550 votes to 80 and 59
abstentions.

In order to minimise the adverse impact of climate change, the resolution
calls for a renewed focus on adaptation. The new strategy must include
binding and quantifiable goals both at EU and member state level to ensure
that EU countries are on track to meet the adaptation goals in the Paris
Agreement. It must also show EU global leadership in building global climate
resilience and promote EU science, services, technologies and practices for
adaptation.

As the adverse impacts of climate change will disproportionately affect some
regions as well as poor and disadvantaged groups, the resolution stresses
that the EU must be ready for climate “refugees”, and that the human rights
of populations under threat from the effects of climate change must be
protected.

How to help the EU adapt to climate change

The resolution urges member states to develop prevention and rapid response
plans for climate disasters such as heatwaves, floods, and droughts, and
include mechanisms for cross-border action and solidarity.

MEPs also call for increased funding at global, EU, national, and regional
levels, and for public and private investments in adaptation. The new 30%
climate-related spending target for EU funds should contribute to both
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climate mitigation and adaptation, they say, recalling that the cost of
inaction would be far greater.

The resolution also underlines that only climate-proofed infrastructure
should receive EU funding. The Commission must also ensure that costs arising
from a failure to take adaptation measures are not passed on to citizens and
enforce the “polluter pays” principle, making the polluter take
responsibility for adaptation, MEPs say.

As climate change is currently the third driver of biodiversity loss
worldwide, the resolution calls for greater coherence between adaptation and
biodiversity conservation efforts. It also stresses the need to ensure and
promote healthy and resilient seas and oceans as they play a vital role in
adapting to climate change.

You can watch a recording of the debate here.

Background

The European Environment Agency (EEA) has estimated that weather and climate-
related extremes accounted for EUR 426 billion in monetary losses in the
period 1980-2017 in the EU-28.

Adaptation means anticipating the adverse effects of climate change and
taking appropriate action to prevent or minimise the damage. Well-planned
adaptation through early action is proven to save money and lives in the
long-term. As the ability to adapt differs across populations, economic
sectors and regions, the EU can ensure that disadvantaged regions and those
most affected by climate change are capable of taking the necessary measures
to adapt. The EU also has a special role to play when the impact of climate
change transcends the borders of member states, e.g. rivers.

Update from the Executive Director of
the EUIPO

December 17, 2020 General

Update from the Executive Director of the EUIPO

The Executive Director of the EUIPO, Christian Archambeau, has released a new
video update on the latest developments at the Office.

Mr. Archambeau gave an update on filing trends at the EUIPO throughout the
year, and the development of SME-focused initiatives at the Office, including
the forthcoming SME Fund launched under the Ideas Powered for Business
umbrella.
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Watch the video:

 

EIB launches EUR 50 million Africa
pharmaceutical manufacturing
initiative

©EIB

Programme to strengthen supply chain and reduce dependency on drug
imports
Investment to scale-up local production of Active Pharmaceutical
Ingredients
Scheme to improve healthcare, create skilled jobs and boost industrial
growth

The European Investment Bank today launched the first ever scheme to
strengthen local production of Active Pharmaceutical Ingredients in Africa
and scale up drug manufacturing essential to improve public health.

The EIB’s new EUR 50 million pharmaceutical investment initiative, initiated
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together with kENUP Foundation, will contribute to reducing dependency on
drug imports and address medical supply chain weaknesses linked to COVID-19.
The programme will improve availability of specialist drugs and tackle supply
chain challenges that currently damage public health across Africa.

Scaling up pharmaceutical investment in Africa will help to protect millions
of people from disease and disability and strengthen resilience to ongoing
and future pandemics.

“Accelerating high-impact pharmaceutical investment across Africa is crucial
to improve public health, address medical supply chain weaknesses and unlock
long-term economic development.  The European Investment Bank is pleased to
launch the first ever-financing initiative to scale up local production of
Active Pharmaceutical Ingredients in Africa. This scheme has been designed
with African and global experts and builds on the EIB’s unique global
technical experience and financing expertise supporting health and innovation
investment.” said Thomas Östros, European Investment Bank Vice President.

“COVID-19 has highlighted how public health in Africa is vulnerable to global
supply chains and dependent on international production. Increasing local
specialist manufacturing of Active Pharmaceutical Ingredients will help to
improve the public health of millions of Africans. This new initiative
demonstrates how specialist pharmaceutical and financing expertise can create
jobs and a better future for Africa.” said Dr Mariângela Batista Galvão
Simão, World Health Organisation Assistant Director- General responsible for
Access to Medicines and Health Products.

“Team Europe’s new support to scale up African manufacturing of advanced
pharmaceutical ingredients and build on the strengths of existing
manufacturing expertise, in Kenya and elsewhere in Africa, will help to
protect millions of people from disease and disability. The demand for
pharmaceuticals is expected to double in Africa by the end of the next
decade. This provides huge business opportunities for African pharmaceutical
companies.” said Simon Mordue, European Union Ambassador to Kenya.

The Active Pharmaceutical Ingredients financing initiative was formally
launched earlier today with participation of representatives from the
European Investment Bank, World Health Organisation, EDCTP, Global Access in
Action at Harvard Law School and kENUP Foundation. Kenyan-based non-profit
APIFA (API for Africa) contributed their expertise throughout the process of
establishing this financing facility and will act as a non-exclusive promotor
to the facility.

“In the spirit of leaving no region behind in the pursuit of Sustainable
Development Goals, we warmly welcome the launch of the API for Africa
initiative. This will add value to future Research & Development with more
active involvement of the African region.” said Michael Makanga, Executive
Director of the European & Developing Countries Clinical Trials Partnership
(EDCTP).

“This is a timely facility that will transform the pharmaceutical
manufacturing industry on the continent and thus enhance access to essential



medicines for vulnerable populations. We call on all relevant stakeholders to
now work together to support manufacturers in this transformation journey and
ensure the long-term viability of this initiative”, says Gerald Macharia, a
founding director of APIFA.

Supporting global efforts to strengthen health system reliance

This new initiative is aligned with World Health Organisation goals and the
recently announced cooperation between the EIB and WHO to combat COVID-19 and
strengthen health system resilience to better face future pandemics. 

Specialised pharmaceutical financing responding to exceptional COVID-19
healthcare needs

Long-term financing will be available in USD, EUR and local currency and can
cover more than 50% of the total cost of eligible investment, as part of the
EIB’s exceptional response to COVID-19. EIB financing can co-finance projects
alongside philanthropic, equity, development financing or support from
commercial banks.

Tackling medical supply chain weaknesses highlighted by COVID-19

In recent months the global COVID-19 pandemic has stained fragile supply
chains and led to acute local shortages of medical and pharmaceutical
supplies, including drugs to treat HIV. Increasing local production will
reduce dependency on imports and exposure to counterfeit drugs.

Enabling African business to benefit from future pharmaceutical growth

The scheme will enable Africa to benefit from predicted doubling in local
pharmaceutical sales over the next decade, improve access to healthcare and
create specialist jobs on the continent. Demand for pharmaceutical products
in Africa is expected to double to EUR 60 billion by 2020.

Unlocking high-value innovation investment in Active Pharmaceutical
Ingredients

The EIB initiative will provide long-term financing for pharmaceutical
production across sub-Saharan Africa and specifically target manufacturing of
Active Pharmaceutical Ingredients that constitute 45% of final drug costs.

The new financing programme will also ensure that African pharmaceutical
manufacturing can benefit technological innovation that is transforming the
industry and making local production easy through digital connectivity,
automation and cloud computing.

Building on the EIB global response to COVID-19

The European Investment Bank is the world’s largest international public bank
and a leading financier of public health and innovation investment.

Since the start of the COVID pandemic the EIB has been working with partners
across Europe and around the world to accelerate vaccine development,



strengthen public health and help business to invest during the crisis, with
more than EUR 27 billion of COVID related investment approved in recent
months. 

Last year the EIB provided more than EUR 3 billion for public and private
investment across Africa.


